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Cover photos: Main Street (upper left), Frost Store on Portland Street (upper right), Old Town Hall (bottom) 
(Courtesy of Old Berwick Historical Society) 



 

 

In Memory 

Robert J. Parent 
Traffic Officer 

Member of South Berwick Rescue Squad 
 

Ronald C. Wolcott 
Former South Berwick Code Enforcement Officer 

 Cub Scout and Little League Volunteer 
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South Berwick: Then and Now 

In 1898, the Town approved the Soldiers' Monument to be placed on the site, and annual Memorial Day gatherings recalled the 
sacrifices of the Civil War. For over 100 years the monument has been the scene of tributes to South Berwick veterans of all wars. 

Today, a great deal of the South Berwick village remains. Homes and businesses from the 18th, 19th and early 20th century still 
line these historic village streets. 

(Photos courtesy of Old Berwick Historical Society) 



 

 

Elected Town Officials 
Town Council, Board of Assessors, 

Vaughan Fund Trustees & 
Overseers of the Poor 

 

John C. Kareckas, Chairman 2016 
Jean Demetracopoulos, 2015 

Russell H. Abell, 2016 
Laura Leber, 2017 
John James, 2017 

 
 
 

Appointed Town Officials 
Town Manager, Tax Collector,  

Treasurer & Road Commissioner  
 

Perry A. Ellsworth 
 
 

Town Clerk…………………………………………….Barbara M. Bennett 
Deputy Tax Collector & Personnel Administrator .................Beverly Hasty 
Accountant & Deputy Treasurer ............................................ Fern Houliares 
Planning Coordinator ......................................................... Joseph Rousselle 
Code Officer, Plumbing Inspector & Health Officer ......... Joseph Rousselle 
Assessing Agent ...................................................................... Craig Skelton 
Public Works Director ............................................................. Jon St. Pierre 
EMA Director .............................................................................. Blain Cote 
Police Chief & Constable....................................................... Dana P. Lajoie 
Animal Control Officer .............................................................. Harvey Barr 
Fire Chief & Fire Warden ............................................... George E. Gorman 
Recreation Director .........................................................Sharon R. Brassard 
Library Director ......................................................... Karen McCarthy Eger 
General Assistance Administrator……………...……..Kathryn M. Pridham 

 
 

   
  

Town Attorney 
Bernstein, Shur 

 
Town Manager Emeritus 

Richard B. Brown 
 

We regret to report that Richard B. Brown, South Berwick Town Manager Emeritus,  
passed away on April 11, 2015. 

Officials 
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BOARD OF ASSESSMENT REVIEW  
Richard Currier, Chairman, 2015 
Nora Irvine, 2015 
David Stansfield, 2016 
John Stirling, 2016 
Smilie G. Rogers, Esq., 2017 
Brian Kunkel, Alternate, 2016 
Meets as needed at Town Hall 
 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS, SAD #35 
Dr. Mary Nash,  Superintendent 
Martha Leathe, Chair, 2015 
Keri Tice, Vice Chair, 2016 
Fred Wildnauer, 2015 
Joe Long, 2016 
Susan Berman, 2017 
Paul Stanley, 2017 
Meets 1st & 3rd Wednesday of the month  
at Marshwood High School 
 
BUILDING COMMITTEE 
Thomas Harmon, Chairman, 2015 
Bradford Christo, 2016 
Mark Gagnon, 2017 
David Stansfield, 2016 
Fred Wildnauer, 2015 
Meets as needed at Town Hall 
 
CONSERVATION COMMISSION 
Patricia Robinson, Chairman, 2015 
Stephen Bayse, 2015 
Marilyn Ladner, 2016 
Greg Tuano, 2017 
Veronica Salyer, 2017 
Meets 4th Wednesday of the month at Town Hall 
 
HISTORIC DISTRICT COMMISSION 
B. Dan Boyle, Chairman, 2016 
Richard Coughlin, 2015 
Virginia Jennings, 2016 
George Muller, 2017 
Mary Vaughn, 2015 
Meets 1st Monday of the month at Town Hall 

Boards & Committees  

LIBRARY ADVISORY BOARD 
Elaine Pridham, Chairman, 2017 
Tim Benoit, 2016 
Peter Howell, 2016 
Albert Whitaker, Jr., 2017 
David Gagnon, 2015 
Meets 3rd Tuesday of the month at the Library 
 
PLANNING BOARD 
John Stirling, Chairman, 2016 
William Straub, 2017 
Terrence Parker, 2015 
Warren Spencer, 2015 
Paul Steinhauer, 2016 
Manley Gove, Sr., Alternate, 2016 
Meets 1st & 3rd Wednesday of the month at Town Hall 
 
RECREATION COMMITTEE 
Jeff Hoerth, 2015 
Heather Holland, 2015 
Nicole Drake, 2016 
Meets 3rd Tuesday of the month at Community Center 
 
TOWN COUNCIL 
Meets 2nd & 4th Tuesday of the month at Town Hall 
 
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
Peter Grace, Chairman, 2017 
Francis Jillson, 2016 
Smilie G. Rogers, Esq., 2016 
John Klossner, 2017 
Mark W. Lawrence, Esq., 2015 
Meets as needed at Town Hall 

Committee membership as of  3/31/15 

We are grateful for the time and effort offered by the 
members of our boards and committees.     

 
Their efforts improve the lives of everyone who lives 

in our great community. 
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To the Citizens of South Berwick: 
 
Once again I have the pleasure of presenting you with the annual reports of various offices and depart-
ments that have provided services to the Town of South Berwick during 2014. 
 
The spirit of open communication and transparency continues to flourish both within our operations and 
from those of you that call South Berwick your home. It is refreshing to hear the positive feedback that 
I have received this past year in support of one of the best teams that I have ever worked with. Keep 
those comments coming as I pass every one of them on to the employees involved.  
 
Our collaboration efforts hit yet another high this year as the Public Works Departments from Eliot and 
South Berwick worked together to replace the Shorey’s Brook Bridge on Oldfields Road. Not only was 
their estimate much lower than that of contractors, they were able to achieve an additional $30,000 of 
savings by working together. We need to continue these collaborative projects in any way possible. 
 
This summer MDOT, Town Councilors, School Board members, and Eliot Selectmen met on a regular 
basis to focus on improving Rt. 236 in front of the Great Works School. Route 236 has long been a haz-
ardous area for drivers at the intersections with Academy Street and Vine Street. After joint meetings a 
plan that fit everyone’s needs and met safety standards was developed and is funded for construction in 
2015/2016. There may be some traffic disruption for a period of time during the construction project 
but in the end the result will be improved traffic flow and a decreased accident rate. 
 
We finalized the sale of land to AVESTA Housing at the Young Street lot and the construction of a 28 
unit senior housing project has started. This project will be completed next fall and people over the age 
of 55 who meet specific income requirements will be eligible to live there.  This project will add prop-
erty taxes to our revenue stream as well as help to provide affordable housing for seniors. 
 
I have been here long enough now to know many of you. I enjoy you stopping by to share your ideas 
with me. My office door remains open to anyone who wants to share positive thoughts, discuss oppor-
tunities for change, or even vent out some frustration. We need to continuously review the way we do 
business. Change always comes hard but we offer you a chance to help us through the process. 
 
Please take a moment to thank ALL the employees who work daily to provide the best services possi-
ble. I could not be a successful Manager without their help, nor could I if I was not working with a ded-
icated Town Council and the engagement of people of South Berwick. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Perry A. Ellsworth 
Town Manager 



 

 

Town Council 

The Town Council meets on the 2nd and 4th Tuesday of each month in Chambers on the 2nd floor of Town Hall.  
All residents are encouraged to attend our meetings and offer input. 

 
Council and Planning Board meetings may now be viewed on the web at: www.townhallstreams.org. 

Minutes are posted on the Town’s website: www.southberwickmaine.org. 
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Greetings Citizens of South Berwick, 
 
The Town Council is pleased to make this report and summary of our work in the past year.  Our thanks 
and best wishes go out to Councilors Gerald W. MacPherson and David H. Webster for their many years 
of service to South Berwick, its Council and Community-at-Large.  While it is hard to replace over 30 
years of institutional knowledge, we continue our tradition of serving our community and we welcome 
two new members.  Thanks to Laura Leber and John James for stepping up, putting in the hours and do-
ing their best to make our town a nice place to live. 
 
We are supported by the Town Manager and a dedicated and creative town staff, and we continue to 
move ahead on many fronts.  South Berwick serves as a State and Regional example of town-to-town 
collaboration: 
 

Berwick:  Code Enforcement, Dispatch, Inter-municipal Police Patrols 
North Berwick:  Assessing, Solid Waste Transfer 
Eliot: Oldfields Road Bridge over Shorey’s Brook 
RSU 35/Eliot:  Shared Fuel Oil Purchase 
Rollinsford/York Ambulance: Emergency Response 
Tri-County Association:  Regional Solid Waste Disposal 
 

The AVESTA, 28 unit senior housing project continues to move ahead at the Young Street Property.  
This project combined with the overall Library Site and Building renovation was a major reason why the 
Maine Town, City and County Managers Association awarded Perry Ellsworth the 2014 Leadership 
Award.  Congratulations to Perry and thanks for his example, hard work and creativity working through 
our management, budget and project challenges. 
 
This year we struggled with continued reductions in State funding in regards to Municipal Revenue 
Sharing, Local Road Assistance, General Assistance, and Pensions.  These revenue challenges, both on 
the Town and School sides, will continue in the future.  If un-abated, State revenue shortfalls promise to 
have dramatic impacts on our local property taxes.  The bottom line is that our state government sees 
less and less obligation toward local property tax relief and believes that our Town doesn’t need or de-
serve our share of the 5% set aside of sales and income taxes into the Local Government Fund as re-
quired by statute.  All of our voices need to be heard on this important issue. 
 
We continue to mark South Berwick’s 200th anniversary as a separate town.  Back in 1814 we were the 
South Parish of Berwick, which prior to partition, included all three Berwicks. 
 
Happy 200th, South Berwick! 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
South Berwick Town Council 
John C. Kareckas, Chair 



 

 

Town Clerk 
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I am happy to report the following statistics for transactions processed in the Clerk’s Office for the calen-
dar year 2014: 
 
6458 Motor vehicle transactions  322 Resident & Nonresident hunting/fishing licenses 
  133 ATV registrations       8 Liquor licenses processed 
  231 Boat registrations     59 Marriage licenses issued 
    57 Snowmobile registrations  340 Certified copies of vital records 
  917 Dog licenses issued       3 Non-certified copies of vital records 
      3 Kennel licenses 
 
In addition to the motor vehicle transactions processed in the office, staff also downloaded and converted 
the 1136 motor vehicle transactions processed online through the Rapid Renewal system. 
 
Many of the services we perform in the Business Office at Town Hall are also available online through 
the Town’s website at www.southberwickmaine.org or www.maine.gov.  Maine.gov is a great resource 
and has information and links for everything from auto registration renewals, hunt/fish licenses, and rec-
reational vehicle registrations to dog licensing, burn permits and new businesses. 
 
The following vital statistics were recorded for the 2014 calendar year: 
     Births*  Marriages Deaths* 
 Occurred in Town     1         34          20 
 Total recorded     31       59       32 
*Many of these events occur out of state and are not included in these figures.  Vital records are state specific. 
 
By State law, the Clerk/Registrar is responsible to the Secretary of State for all elections and voter regis-
trations.  As of December 31st there were 5172 registered voters in South Berwick. 
 Democrat  1662 
 Green Independent   161 
 Republican  1373 
 Un-enrolled  1976  (Many people refer to this as being an independent.  An un-enrolled voter has  
     no party affiliation). 
 
There was one open town meeting held in 2014: 
May 20th  2014/2015 Budget   All Articles passed 
 
There were four secret ballot elections held in 2014: 
June 11th  State Primary & Referendum    9% turnout 
June 11th  SAD #35 Budget Validation  11% turnout, passed 
November 5th  State General & Referendum   58% turnout 
November 5th  Municipal    58% turnout 
    Laura Leber & John James elected to Town Council 
    Paul Stanley elected to School Board 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Barbara Bennett, CCM 
Town Clerk 



 

 

School Board 
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To the Citizens of  South Berwick; 
 
Greetings from your school department.  Each of our 5 schools is well run, productive, and engaged in excellent stu-
dent work.  MSAD35 is one of the top 10 proficient school districts in the state of Maine, and one of the top 8 most 
efficient districts as well.  Our students perform extremely well at all levels.  In addition, our kids do meaningful 
work beyond classroom academics.  Here are a few highlights from our principals:   
 
Nina D’Aran at CES reports that her students were thrilled to witness a life-sized replica of a finback whale, which 
enabled them to learn more about the ocean environment.  They were also treated to another visit from Kathy Gunst, 
a South Berwick resident who has been leading the national “Chefs Move to School” program locally. 
 
At EES, Mo Goering is very proud that her students raised over $2,400 through the “Read Across America Service 
Learning” project, and donated this money to animal welfare.  In addition, students in the 3rd grade improved their 
STEM skills (Science, Technology, Engineering and Math) this year through problem solving activities involving 
Legos. 
 
At MGWS, Jerry Burnell highlights the Girls’ Running Club.  Jerry says that this program was about much more than 
simply running, the girls learned about nutrition, body image, the media, and positive self-talk.  As a bonus, the MHS 
girls’ cross-country team worked with the MGWS girls, and ran with them as they trained for a 5K race. 
 
John Caverly is happy to report that the Student Government at MMS presented a school wide program on how to 
build a positive school climate.  His students also organized and led an open house for the families of Rollinsford 
middle school students who will be joining MSAD35 next fall. 
 
At MHS, Paul Mehlhorn reports that our HOLD kids (Hawks Outdoor Leadership Development), led by health teach-
er Scott Patch, engaged in a number of hikes and activities with MGWS, and will accompany the 5th graders on their 
annual trip to Pinkham Notch.   Also, our math team won its division, our football and wrestling teams won the state 
championships, and our girl skiers are SMAA champs. 
 
Once again, Tanya West directed the District Musical.  The show this year was “The Railway Children,” which in-
cluded 130 students from grades 3-12.  The combined efforts of kids, adult volunteers and staff came together in a 
fabulous production, complete with remarkable sets, costumes, and choreography.  This musical is one of the reasons 
that Marshwood is unique. 
 
Another example of outstanding Marshwood success is the Maine state title for our “We, the People” team, led by 
MHS Social Studies teacher Matt Sanzone.  This is the 7th state win for the MHS team, comprised of 35 students who 
are extremely well versed in the US Constitution, Bill of Rights, and Supreme Court cases.  The team will travel to 
Washington, DC in April to compete in the national finals. 
 
Finally, we are looking forward to welcoming 110 Rollinsford students into all our classes and activities next fall.  
These students will be tuitioned to MSAD35, and after a projected addition of 9 teachers, due to our efficiencies we 
should realize $400,000 in revenue. We have been planning carefully for these students for the last 3 years, and we 
are eager to finally have them here. 
 
The brains and creativity responsible for directing all this excellent work belong to Dr. Mary Nash.  Dr. Nash is com-
pleting her fourth year as our superintendent, and not only does she lead this district with purpose and vision, she is 
well respected at the county and state levels.  We on the Board can say with absolute assurance that she provides in-
novation, stellar performance, and financial efficiency to this district.   
 
You can find Dr. Nash and the Board at MHS at 7:00 on the 1st and 3rd Wednesdays of the month, on our website:  
rsu35.org, on townhallstreams.net, on facebook, and via email or phone.  We are always happy to hear from you. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Martha Leathe 
Board of Directors 
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Dear Friends: 
 
In November, the people of Maine entrusted me to serve another term in the United States Senate.  I am deeply honored to 
serve you and will continue to work to bridge the partisan divide and to forge bipartisan solutions to the many challenges our 
nation faces.  With the New Year just beginning, I welcome this opportunity to reflect on some of my work from this past year 
and to highlight some of my priorities for the year ahead. 
 
The biggest challenge facing our State remains the need for more jobs so that Mainers can stay in our great State to live, work, 
and raise their families.  Since small businesses create the vast majority of jobs, we must help them to start up, grow, 
and succeed.  We must update our tax code to encourage small business investment in equipment and other assets, cut the red 
tape that is hampering job creators, build the transportation and energy infrastructure to support an expanding economy. We 
must also foster opportunities for key industries, from agriculture to defense.  We must ensure that our workers have the skills 
they need for the jobs of today and tomorrow. These initiatives will remain my top priorities in the new Congress.   
 
I am pleased to report a number of successes from this past year, including provisions from my “Seven Point Plan for Maine 
Jobs.”  My proposals to streamline job training programs and better match workers’ skills with employers’ needs were enacted 
as part of a workforce investment act.  I helped secure promising manufacturing opportunities for our state—from requiring 
the military to buy American-made athletic footwear for new recruits, just as it does for other uniform items, to an additional 
Department of Energy investment in the deepwater, offshore wind power project being developed by the University of Maine, 
Maine Maritime Academy, and private companies.   For Maine agriculture, I succeeded in including the fresh, white potato in 
a federal nutrition program from which it has been the only vegetable to be excluded.  
 
Also last year, I was pleased to join in the christening of the USS Zumwalt at Bath Iron Works, a Navy ship for the 21st Centu-
ry that will help protect our nation and strengthen one of Maine’s most vital industries.  And, for Veterans living in rural areas, 
I secured a two-year extension of the successful Access Received Closer to Home program, which is improving access to 
health care for Veterans in northern Maine.  Finally, after several years in the making, I am delighted that Congress has ap-
proved my legislation to form a commission – at no cost to taxpayers – on the creation of a National Women’s History Muse-
um.  A museum recognizing the contributions of American women is long overdue, and this bill is an important first step to-
ward that goal. 
 
In the new Congress, I will serve as Chairman of the Transportation Appropriations Subcommittee.  This position will allow 
me to continue working to ensure investments are made in critical transportation infrastructure, which is essential for our safe-
ty and economic growth.  To date, Maine has received more than $90 million for highway, bridge, airport, rail, and port pro-
jects through the successful TIGER grant program. 
 
I will also serve at the helm of the Senate Special Committee on Aging in the 114th Congress, a position I sought because 
Maine has the highest median age in the nation.  Working to address pressing issues facing our seniors, from long-term care 
and retirement security to the vast potential of biomedical research, will be on our agenda.  Preventing and effectively treating 
Alzheimer's should be an urgent national priority as this devastating disease continues to take such a personal and economic 
toll on more than five million Americans and their families.  The Committee will also continue to focus on the scams and 
frauds targeting our senior citizens and has a toll-free hotline (1-855-303-9470) where seniors and their loved ones can report 
suspected fraud.   
 
A Maine value that always guides me is our unsurpassed work ethic.  As 2014 ended, I continued my record of never missing 
a roll-call vote since my Senate service began in 1997; a tally that now stands at more than 5,700 consecutive votes. 
 
I am grateful for the opportunity to serve the great State of Maine and the people of South Berwick. If ever I can be of assis-
tance to you, please contact my York County Constituent Services Center at (207) 283-1101, or visit my website at 
www.collins.senate.gov.  

 
Sincerely,  

 
 
 

Susan M. Collins 
United States Senator 
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127th Legislature 

Senate of 
Maine 

Senate District 35 
  

   
Senator Dawn Hill 

Assistant Democratic Leader 
3 State House Station 

Augusta, ME  04333-0003 
 (207) 287-1515 

  
 

Dear Friends of South Berwick, 
 
I hope this letter finds you and your family doing well this year. It is an honor to serve as your 
State Senator in the Maine Legislature. I appreciate the support and confidence.  
 
Our state has been through a lot over the past few years as we have collectively worked to recover 
from the global recession. While it has not always been easy, fortunately, Mainers are known for 
their resolve. We still face many challenges, but I stand ready to address them on your behalf at the 
State House. I am optimistic for our future and look forward to creating a stronger economy for the 
businesses and working families of Maine.  
 
In addition to my regular duties as State Senator, I have been selected by my Democratic col-
leagues to serve as the Assistant Senate Leader this session. I am very grateful for this opportunity 
to serve in leadership and believe it will be valuable in my work for our community as well. My 
true focus will always remain on representing you, and it is my commitment to address each issue 
before the Legislature fairly, openly, and thoughtfully to make the best decision for our district and 
state. 
 
As part of my effort to bring matters happening in Augusta back home to our district, I am pleased 
to offer an email newsletter to share information about ongoing legislative issues and useful re-
sources. Please contact me to join. 
 
I am always available to listen to your thoughts or concerns as the Legislature does its work. I can 
be reached locally at (207) 337-3689 or at the State House (207) 287-1515. Please feel free to email 
me anytime at dawn@dawnhill.org. 
 
Again, thank you for the opportunity to represent you in the Legislature. I look forward to seeing 
you around.  
 
Wishing you all the best! 

 
Dawn Hill 
State Senator 

Fax: (207) 287-1585 * TTY (207) 287-1583  *  Message Service 1-800-423-6900  *  Website: www.maine.gov/legis/senate 
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If you are planning any construction this year 
make sure all of the proper applications are taken 
out.  Permits must be obtained for sheds, additions, 
pools, and also for any renovations done to the 
home, excluding new windows or siding.  In addi-
tion, any and all structures constructed off site and 
brought to the premises need to have building per-
mits as well.   
 
If you are unsure of the permit rules for your    
project, please call the office at 384-3300 ext. 111.  
All construction subject to a building permit, done 
without one, will be charged double the permit fee 
as well as possible additional fines.  The permit 
history for the past three years is listed here. 
   
Respectfully submitted,  
 
Joseph E. Rousselle   
Code Enforcement Officer/LPI  

The Town of South Berwick’s Assessing Agent is shared with the Town of North Berwick and the Agent 
is on site at each municipal office according to the following schedule:  South Berwick on Monday, Thurs-
day and Friday; North Berwick on Tuesday and Wednesday.  The two towns share the cost of this position 
with South Berwick contributing 60% based on 3 days per week and North Berwick contributing 40% 
based on 2 days per week. 
 
For 2014 the total number of real estate accounts in South Berwick was 3,233.  This year the tax rate was 
set at $17.70 per $1,000 of value based on a taxable valuation of $652,431,276.  The new rate represented 
a 45 cent increase from the prior year to cover an increase to the school department budget.  The tax com-
mitment was $11,548,033.58 – an increase of approximately 3.65% from the previous year.  
 
Applications for The Maine Veteran Exemption, Homestead Exemption and Blind Exemption programs 
are available in the Assessor’s Office or on line under Departments/Assessing at southberwickmaine.org.  
Additional tax related information and information on Maine current use programs such as Tree Growth, 
Farm and Open Space can be found under the heading “Property Tax” at: www.maine.gov/revenue/
homepage.html. 
 
The Assessing Office is staffed by Craig Skelton, Assessing Agent and Bridget Pote, Administrative Assis-
tant.   
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
The South Berwick Board of Assessors 
John C. Kareckas, Chair    Laura Leber 
Jean Demetracopoulos    John James 
Russell H. Abell 
 

Code Enforcement/Plumbing 

Assessing 

Permit History 
  

2014 2013 2012 

Single Family Homes 10 15 18 

Additions 19 22 23 

Renovations 26 17 22 

Out Buildings 24 29 24 

Commercial 2 3 1 

Swimming Pools 3 6 6 

Demolitions 2 3 4 

Total Fees collected: $41,157.00 

In addition to construction permits issued, the following 
Plumbing Permits were issued & fees collected in 2014. 

36 Internal Plumbing $3,680.00 

22 Subsurface Waste Water $5,685.00 

 58 Total fees collected: $9,365.00 
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FULL TIME STAFF 
Chief, Dana P. Lajoie 
Lt., Christopher Burbank 
Sgt., David Ruger 
 
Patrol: 
Dennis Gaffney 
Jeff Upton 
Philip Moore 
Jerry LiBritz 
Jeffrey Limbert 
 
Dispatch: 
Sandra Clark 
Raelynn Moore 
Wendy Morrison 
Andrew Noyes 
 
PART TIME STAFF 
Patrol: 
Dennis Chagnon 
Rick deRochemont 
Jeff Pelkey 
John Willey 
Peter Gagnon 
Mike Joy 
David Arsenault 
Joshua Hartley 
Brian Moffitt 
 
Dispatch: 
Nick Hamel 
Tim Niehoff 
Julie MacGregor 
Cheri Murray 
Travis Doiron 
Paul Galvin 
Andy Clark 
Michelle Butler 
Jackie Adams 
 
Administrative 
Assistant: 
Rebecca Johnson 
 
Animal Control: 
Harvey Barr 
 
Traffic Control: 
Clint Schoff 
Anthony Kenney 
Patty Cavins-Morris 
Richard Toussaint 
Patsy Cheney 

During my many years of service, change has created a much different way of law 
enforcement.  We once logged every call by hand and filed a paper copy of every 
report.  Officers’ handwritten or typed reports of two to three pages have developed 
into a computerized record of 10 plus pages for a basic report.  Every aspect of a 
case or complaint is electronically stored as a permanent record consisting of state-
ments, photos, interviews, etc.   
 
Our dispatch center continues to serve as a four person center delivering service to 
Berwick and South Berwick emergency responders.  We recorded 20,554 calls for 
service, with over 75,000 phone calls answered and hundreds of walk-in public as-
sists.  These assists range from taking written statements, providing directions, to 
citizens in need, assisting Officers and issuing permits of all sorts.  This service 
helps keep Officers freed up to assist with the patrol and traffic requirements of the 
citizens we serve. 
 
The number of calls for service we receive continue to rise each year.  Calls for ser-
vice have a direct impact on proactive law enforcement.  What used to be a simple 
investigation in the past, now requires several hours of an officer’s time and less 
time patrolling the community.   
 
All our staff continues to train in new tactics and operations to maintain proficiency 
with the communities demands.  South Berwick is a safe community and one of the 
best places to raise children.  I ask for your support, cooperation and assistance so 
that South Berwick can continue to have a safe and vibrant future. 
 
Animal Control Officer Harvey Barr manages domestic animal complaints thor-
oughly and fairly.  Please respect your neighbors and keep your pet on a leash and 
remember to license your canine and make sure all shots are up to date. 
 
Our traffic control officers continue to manage the 18,000 vehicles a day travelling 
our downtown.  It clearly is not an easy job. 
 
I want to thank the community for your support and patience and the Council and 
Town Manager for making our task manageable with a responsible budget. 
 
      

Call Statistics 2014 2013 

Police Calls for Service 8893 7978 

Animal Complaints 361 351 

Burglary 20 16 

Parking Tickets Issued 77 104 

Motor Vehicle Stops 2793 2473 

Citations Issued 169 340 

Motor Vehicle Assist 118 151 

Assault 12 22 

Thefts 84 94 

Domestic Disturbance 55 53 

Motor Vehicle Accidents 258 261 

Traffic Stops 2014 2013 

Portland Street 500 512 

Route 236 732 590 

Main Street 557 448 

Agamenticus Road 135 101 

Witchtrot Road 106 39 

York Woods Road 229 192 

Route 101 169 147 

Town wide 2793 2473 

Police, Dispatch & Animal Control 
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Respectfully submitted, 
 
Dana P. Lajoie, 
Chief of Police 



 

The Fire Department responded to the following calls in 2014 

Vehicle Accidents 67 Mutual Aid Calls 43 Alarm Activations 48 

Smoke Investigations 12 Brush/Woods Fires 15 Medical Aid 28 

Building/Chimney Fires 19 Still Alarms 15 Electrical Problems 38 

Fuel Leaks 11 Public Assist 5 Vehicle Fires 5 

Assist Police 5 Water Leaks 9 Appliance Fires 3 

      
  Fire Permits Issued 625 Total Calls  323 
      

Last year the Fire Department replaced its oldest pumper truck that was 26 years old. When this truck 
was purchased in 1988 the cost was $149,000. The new truck that was purchased this year, cost 
$397,000. The new truck will serve the town for the next 25 years. 
 
Congratulations to Assistant Fire Chief Norman Chouinard who retired with over 46 years of service to 
the Fire Department and the citizens of South Berwick. 
 
Joseph Rousselle has been promoted to Assistant Chief, Mark Leach has been promoted to Deputy Chief 
and Patrick Gorman has been promoted to Captain. Justin Baggs and Brian Roy have been promoted to 
Crew Chiefs and Charlie Carver and Nick Hamel were promoted to Lieutenant. 
        
Respectfully submitted, 
 
George Gorman 
Fire Chief 

Fire Department 
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South Berwick Fire Department purchased Engine #4 and Tank #3 in 2014. 
(Photo courtesy of Shawn St. Hilaire) 

South Berwick Fire Department got their first motorized 
fire truck in the 1920s. 

(Photo courtesy of Old Berwick Historical Society) 
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In 2014, the South Berwick Emergency Management Agency (EMA) had a relatively quiet year until 
the Thanksgiving Day Snow Storm that hit on November 26th & 27th.   That storm dumped about a foot 
of heavy, wet snow on the area.  It knocked out power for thousands of residents who had to improvise 
cooking their Thanksgiving dinner or postponing it a day or two.   
 
The Emergency Operations Center (EOC) is fully functional.  A “Mi-Fi” wireless internet service was 
purchased, it is important to have this device to provide internet service so the EOC can use Web-EOC.  
This is the system that all EMA EOC’s use to report to each other and MEMA during an event.  The 
EOC serves as the center of operations during an emergency.  I am planning on having an EOC activa-
tion drill to see how effective our EOC is and to evaluate its strengths and weaknesses to determine if 
we need to make improvements. 

 
I am looking for volunteers that would like to be trained in CERT (Community Emergency Response 
Team) to help emergency management during events by setting up shelters, the EOC, helping with 
training programs, and to be EMA area “Captains” to report what is happening in the different areas of 
Town.  This position will create a large network of spotters for updates to help EMA, emergency re-
sponders and determining areas of evacuations.  If you are interested, please call me at 207-205-4686 
and we will provide the training you need.  

 
I would encourage all the citizens of South Berwick to establish a home survival kit that would last for 
up to 72 hours.  You can visit http://m.fema.gov/build-a-kit to see what these kits should contain.  Any-
one who needs special assistance to get evacuated during an emergency, please visit the Emergency 
Management page on the Town website and complete an Emergency Assistance Survey and send the 
completed form to the address on the top of the form and mark it “CONFIDENTIAL”.    

 
I will continue to establish my role as EMA Director to be that of “stage director” and get the Fire De-
partment, Police Department, Highway Department and Rescue Squad along with the Town Manager, 
Town Council and other Town Employees to work and communicate together through the four phases 
of Emergency Management (Mitigation, Preparedness, Response and Recovery) for the citizens of 
South Berwick. 

 
I would like to thank the Town Manager, Perry Ellsworth, the Department Chiefs and all of the Town 
Council, as well as all the Town of South Berwick employees for their continued support.  
 
 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Blain A. Cote, CEM-ME 
Director of Emergency Management 
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On July 1, 2014 York Ambulance Association became the EMS provider for the Town of South Ber-
wick.  Our top priority for this transition was for it to be transparent and for the community to continue 
receiving the same outstanding level of service they received from South Berwick Rescue for over 40 
years.  We worked very closely with the South Berwick crew and town officials and believe that goal 
was accomplished. 
 
We want to take this opportunity to provide some basic information about our service – and please 
watch for regular updates in our local newspapers and social media outlets. 
 
As a non-profit community based service we offer annual memberships to the community.  The funds 
raised from these memberships go toward our operating costs and help reduce charges to the town.  Be-
coming a member gives you one of two benefits annually.  If you require medically necessary emergen-
cy transport in an ambulance any balance left after insurance is waived.  For any year that you do not 
require emergency transport your membership is tax deductible.  More details on the membership pro-
gram can be found on our website at www.yorkambulance.com – or you can watch for our annual mem-
bership drive direct mailer over the summer. 
 
In 2015 we began offering a transport/wheelchair van service.  This service can be scheduled directly by 
individuals or through your healthcare provider.  If you would like more information about scheduling a 
van or have questions about pricing please give us a call at 207-337-3865. 
 
For the period of 7/1/2014 through 2/28/2015 we have responded to 487 calls in South Berwick. 

195 ALS – Advanced Life Support Calls 
80 BLS – Basic Life Support Calls 
212 – Treated at scene or no transport calls 

 
We look forward to continuing the tradition of outstanding EMS service to the Town of South Berwick. 
 
Thank You, 
 
Mary Andrews     Karen Tucker 
President, YAAI Board of Directors  Chief of Operations, YAAI 
 
 

Wheelchair van service was added this year.  
(Photo courtesy of York Ambulance Association) 
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In 2014, the Maine Department of Transportation (MDOT) held several stakeholder and public meet-
ings regarding proposed safety improvements to the Route 236/Academy Street/Vine Street intersec-
tion. The design is complete and the construction work is scheduled for 2015/2016.  MDOT also re-
placed a perched culvert at Shorey Brook on Route 101 with a lower and much larger multi-plate arch 
culvert. 
 
Through the Efficiency Maine grant and rebate programs the Town had the opportunity to replace 
lighting in Town buildings and parking lots with more energy efficient lighting. Lighting in all Town 
parking lots was changed to LED, delivering a bright light at drastically lower operating cost. Some 
building areas were changed to either LED or more efficient florescent lighting.  
 
The Public Works Department accomplished the following road capital work in 2014: 

Ogunquit Road - replace cross culverts, reclaim 3,750 lf (from Bennett Lot Road intersection east) 
with additional gravel and base pave.  

Witchtrot Road - replace cross culverts and improve drainage, reclaim 3,925 lf (hill on Route 91 
end, 1,100 lf on Emerys Bridge Road end, and sag curves) with additional gravel, and base 
pave. Shim remainder of road & overlay entire road. 

Agamenticus Road – reclaim, base and surface pave from Powderhouse Hill 1,600 lf east, mill and 
resurface around the Memorial Island, mill and resurface from Willow Drive intersection to 
Emerys Bridge Road intersection. 

 
Under contract to the Town, Mick Construction ran new water and sewer services across the Library 
parking lot to service the new senior housing building being constructed by AVESTA Housing be-
tween the Library and Central School. The entire parking lot will be rebuilt in 2015. Town staff con-
structed a swale south of the property to improve drainage. This work was funded by the developer. 

The Towns of Eliot and South Berwick joined forces to replace the deteriorated bridge at Shorey 
Brook on Oldfields Road with a new 13’ span x 8’ rise x 34’ long concrete box culvert. A joint crew 
consisting of staff from both Towns constructed the bridge on time and well under budget.  

I want to thank the Public Works staff for their dedication and hard work, often times under adverse 
weather conditions. I also wish to express our appreciation for the support of the Town Manager, Town 
Council, and citizens of South Berwick. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Jon St. Pierre 
Public Works Director 

Photo of completed Shorey Bridge project 
(Photo courtesy of Jon St. Pierre) 
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Library 

Every day we are open here at 27 Young Street we are greeted with a steady stream of visitors coming to 
the library to use the Wi-Fi, find a child-friendly meeting place, check email or fill out an application on 
the public computers, attend a free program, check out books and movies or wait comfortably for a pre-
scription to be ready at the pharmacy.  Every sunny day the library is also generating kilowatts from the 
144 new solar panels that were installed this year, keeping thousands of pounds of CO2 from going into 
the atmosphere.  We love working in our beautiful and efficient library. 
 
The Library participated in the bicentennial activities by holding a number of local history programs, 
posting South Berwick history fun facts and hosting the South Berwick Incorporation Celebration on the 
date of the signing of the incorporation papers 200 years ago.   
 
The Friends of the South Berwick Library have funded a restoration of the bell tower and it is good for 
another 100 years.  The Friends have also furnished the library director’s office, and have helped us con-
tinue to add public services like scanning, faxing, and color copying through their fundraising efforts.  
Thank you to all the local businesses and individuals who have joined with us to support these projects. 
 
We stepped up our free library program offerings this year with the help of a volunteer program commit-
tee and individuals in the community who come to us with programs they would like us to host.  Your 
involvement is most welcome and if we can find the resources and time to schedule a program, we will 
try our best to bring it to the community. 
 
Our first efforts at teen programming have resulted in three successful open mic programs and the 
Young Street Studio Project for 13-18 year olds, who are working to create art to decorate the library 
youth areas.   
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Karen McCarthy Eger        
Library Director                                                                       
 
Elaine Pridham 
Chair, Library Advisory Board 
 
 
Staff       Library Volunteers 
Karen McCarthy Eger    Kathy Butler  Michelle Kilgour 
Ann Marie Townsend    Dana Clinton  Marilyn Ladner  
Jane Cowen Fletcher    Margaret Cook  Charline Parsons 
      Maureen Demaris Alison & Cheryl Richardson 
      Leslie Devaney  Dave Stansfield 
      Micheal Haberkorn Sally Hunter 
 
       Volunteers Needed 
      Technology Tutors 
      Children’s Programming 
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The South Berwick Recreation Department offers a variety of programs and activities for all ages.  It 
takes the support of many volunteers, instructors, and staff members to offer the programs we are fortu-
nate to provide for the community.  We welcomed Nicole Drake as a part-time technical assistant and 
youth program coordinator this past year. 
 
Winter recreation continues to be a favorite in our town.  Thanks to the Vaughan Fund, the Recreation 
Department provides adult and youth snowshoes to our community.  The ice rink got plenty of use, 
thanks to Jeff Hoerth and other volunteers who have done a wonderful job keeping the rink clear of snow.  
The very popular ski programs to Gunstock, Cranmore, and King Pine were successful again this year. 
 
Powderhouse Hill is a popular spot for locals.  With the help of Mother Nature and the purchase of a new 
snowmobile and groomer this year, skiers experienced some unforgettable conditions.  Powderhouse Hill 
also welcomed many new members this season and thrives thanks to the support and dedication of many 
volunteers. 
 
Holidays are always a little more fun with recreation.  Families look forward to the special Valentine’s 
Dance, Easter Egg Hunt, and the South Berwick Senior Center’s Breakfast with Santa.  Other popular 
youth programs throughout the year include Mad Science, Treetops Chorus, Granite State Zoo, Art in the 
Park, Tennis, and Summer Camp.  Contributions from many local businesses make it possible for us to 
offer these programs. 
 
We would like to thank Catalina Bakas for her 11 years of support of recreation and assistance with many 
special events, especially making our Pee Wee Soccer such a huge success.  Many Marshwood students 
and alumni have “Coach Cat” to thank for starting off their athletic career.   
 
Over 200 athletes participated in the 2014 South Berwick Strawberry 5-mile run and 2.5-mile walk.  We 
would like to thank Village Motors for being the lead sponsor and Atlantic Mini Storage, Dick Brown 
TME, Great Works Chiropractic & Wellness, Mick Construction Corp, Paul T. Berry MD, P Gagnon & 
Sons Inc., Photographs by Katherine, South Berwick Pharmacy Seacoast Compounding Inc., Southern 
NH Hydroelectric, and the South Berwick Water District for co-sponsoring the event.  Many local busi-
nesses also helped make this race a success and enabled us to provide camp scholarships as well as spe-
cial event camp transportation.  We would like to thank Katherine McDonald for her many years of ser-
vice as race director.  In 2015, racers will have many new perks to look forward to such as new online 
registration and Chronotrack Chip Timing System. 
 
The South Berwick Senior Center celebrated its 18th anniversary in 2014.  The seniors enjoy weekly 
luncheons with themed special events.  In particular, we have appreciated our collaboration with the 
OBHS offering special lunch and learn presentations.   A variety of activities are offered at the Senior 
Center and they are all listed in the monthly newsletter.  Thank you to Mona Stankovich, Kera Ashline, 
and Emmy Goodwin for their hard work.  Also, thank you to Bernie LaBonte, the Senior Advisory Coun-
cil, and special volunteers for their continued support of the Senior Center. 
 
The Recreation Department would also like to thank the commitment of the Recreation Committee (Jeff 
Hoerth, Nicole Drake and Heather Holland) for their continued support and dedication to providing recre-
ation to our community.  Consider joining this committee and help work toward ensuring the health and 
vitality of South Berwick Recreation. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Sharon Brassard  
Recreation Director 
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General Assistance is a need based, state mandated program, administered by a designated person in each 
municipality in Maine.  Individuals must fall under financial state maximums in order to qualify or have 
an emergency that they were unable to avoid, such as a flood or fire.  General Assistance was created as 
a last resort program to help people, who cannot meet their basic needs on their own.  It was never in-
tended to be an ongoing program.  People who apply and are found eligible are given requirements to 
meet before they can make another appointment.  It may be that they have to work off the help they re-
ceive by doing work for the town, filing paperwork with the court for child support, applying for unem-
ployment, doing job searches, applying for food stamps, WIC, TANF, Section 8, Safe Link (free cell 
phone), or Liheap.  It may be to get some job training at the Maine Career Center or credit counseling.  
In any event, the help they receive has “strings attached to it”.   
 
The first time someone comes in for an appointment, the program is explained to them and we use their 
basic income to complete the application.  If they come back for another appointment they must bring all 
receipts showing where all of their income was spent.  If any of their money was used to purchase any-
thing that isn’t considered a basic necessity, that amount will be used against them.  For example, if 
someone has $500.00 in income and they spent $250.00 on computer repairs that would make their in-
come $750.00 as the state considers the $250.00 still available to the person.   
 
We are fortunate that we have other programs in South Berwick to help meet people’s basic needs such 
as the Food Pantry and Keep South Berwick Warm Fuel Fund. 
 
Without General Assistance, many people would be without power, heat or a place to live. It is a good 
and necessary program and probably the most accountable assistance program in the State. 
 
I very much enjoy working with the residents as well as the employees of the Town and hopefully will 
continue to be your General Assistance Administrator for a few more years. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
Kathryn M. Pridham 
General Assistance Administrator  

Photo of presents from 2014 Annual Giving Tree program 
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As keepers of South Berwick's rich history, the Old Berwick Historical Society (OBHS) maintained a 
busy schedule in 2014. 
 
Our well attended lecture series, held at Berwick Academy, attracted people not only from South Ber-
wick but surrounding towns and cities. The topics this year included two presented by South Berwick 
residents.  Wendy Pirsig spoke about Tom and Sam Parks, while Brad Fletcher spoke about Joseph 
Hayes, a South Berwick Civil War hero.  The lectures are free of charge, but donations are always wel-
come. 
 
The Hike Through History education program, in collaboration with Central School, Marshwood Mid-
dle School and OBHS had its' 20th hike in May 2014.  The focus was Village Trades. Hundreds of stu-
dents accompanied by teachers, school administrators, parents and town officials, traveled to designated 
stops to learn and understand how residents earned a living in years past. 
 
Our successful “Circle the Pond” House Tour was held June 21st. Eight local homes were open to the 
public, featuring the architectural styles of different eras.  We heartily thank the home owners and at-
tendees, as well as numerous volunteers who collaborated to showcase South Berwick to visitors from 
near and far. 
 
The Old Fields Archeological Dig had another rewarding summer session.  The Field School drew col-
lege students and others to participate in this exciting process of discovery. 
 
Our new exhibit “200 Years of History” opened at the annual meeting on May 22nd. In 1814 South Ber-
wick separated from Berwick, and our Bicentennial Year was celebrated in many ways. This exhibit 
will be on display in 2015 as well, in case you missed it. 
 
Several donations to the OBHS collection were added this year. Among them are Chadbourne family 
papers from a relative in New York.  New material continues to be found and donated to OBHS which 
helps to piece together more of the puzzle of South Berwick's proud history.  Researching house history 
or long lost relatives are two favorite activities of visitors to the Counting House Museum. 
 
The Counting House Museum is open during the summer on Saturdays & Sundays from 1 – 4 pm and 
by appointment.   We look forward to seeing you there. 
 
Please visit our website at www.oldberwick.org.  You may also send questions to info@oldberwick.org  
or call us at 384-0000. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Richard Lowe, President Pro Tem 
Old Berwick Historical Society  

Map of South Berwick Junction, 1856 (Map courtesy Old Berwick Historical Society) 



 

 

 
Mt. Agamenticus Steering Committee: 
John Branagan continued to be the South Berwick representative on the Mt. Agamenticus Steering Com-
mittee. 
 
Earth Day Road Clean-up:  
We partnered with the Transfer Station, created posters, and organized townspeople in their effort to cre-
ate the cleanest road in town. 
 
Annual Well Water Testing: 
We sponsored the annual well water testing program with discounted prices from Nelson Analytical Lab. 
 
Hazardous Waste Disposal Education: 
We partnered with the transfer station for the 2014 Household Hazardous Waste Day to provide addi-
tional education and communication of the event and the dangers of improper disposal of household haz-
ardous waste. 
 
Town Forest: 
Work continued on improvements to the bridges, trails and trail markings.  We greatly appreciate all the 
hard work done by a number of very dedicated volunteers.    
 
Town Website & Facebook: 
The Conservation Commission portion of the Town website has been updated to include links to infor-
mation on invasive species and neonicotinoids.  The Commission now has a Facebook site, residents can 
like us at: So Berwick Conservation Commission. 
 
Great Works River Clean-up: 
The Commission coordinated a day with several dedicated volunteers to canoe sections of the Great 
Works River and eliminate many snags and pick-up trash.  This helps to improve the river health as well 
as adding to the pleasure for boaters. 
 
Open Space Planning: 
The Open Space Committee has remained active through the year.  We continue to welcome residents 
who would like to volunteer their time and become involved.   
 
Discover South Berwick - we live here! 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
South Berwick Conservation Commission 
        

Conservation Commission 
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To the Residents of South Berwick, 
 
The South Berwick Cemetery Association is a non-profit, volunteer-based organization which has 
been in existence for more than 200 years. The association is responsible for maintaining the Portland 
Street, Woodlawn and Pleasant Hill burial sites.  The majority of our funding has been provided 
through sales of burial lots and income from investments and burial fees. 
 
This past year we were fortunate to receive another $5,000 in funding from the Town of South Ber-
wick to help with the upkeep of more than 500 veterans’ gravesites located within the three cemeter-
ies maintained by the association.  We also received many generous donations from past and present 
town residents that helped the association finish “in the black” for the first time in many years. 
 
The association is making great strides in becoming self-sufficient and is very appreciative of the sup-
port we have received from the members of the community this past year. We are classified as a tax-
exempt entity and a 501C3 non-profit.  Therefore, all donations will be considered a tax deduction.   
Please consider making a memorial contribution in honor of a lost loved one or support an upcoming 
fund drive by the Cemetery Association.  
  
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
South Berwick Cemetery Association 
 
Suzanne Roberge, President 
Scott Brown, Superintendent 
Dawn Chase, Treasurer 
Robin Hilton, Secretary 
Paul Hussey, Jr. 
Dana Hughes 
 

Woodlawn Cemetery 
(Photo courtesy of Old Berwick Historical Society) 
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SoBo Central celebrated its fifth anniversary in 2014 as a non-profit organization.  SoBo Central was 
formed in 2009 to bring together citizens and groups committed to a healthy, vibrant Town. The or-
ganization provides an umbrella for groups putting on concerts, running the ski hill, nurturing our 
downtown, providing fuel and food for those in need and working to keep our Town environmentally, 
socially and economically healthy. We invite all residents and business people to join us for any and 
all of our events and programs. 
  
The Keep South Berwick Families Warm Fund helps Town residents who find themselves short on 
funds and have an empty fuel tank. Recipients must meet the criteria set by the Social Services De-
partment to receive 100 gallons of fuel oil, or the equivalent in another type of fuel. The fund raised 
money in 2014 through a successful annual soup supper in November at Spring Hill Restaurant.  In 
2014, the Fund granted more than $8,000 in assistance to 25 families in need. 
 
The South Berwick Community Food Pantry has been in operation for 11 years. The pantry receives 
donations of food, services, and money that allow it to meet the needs of struggling town residents. 
The York County Food Rescue provides generous monthly contributions of food and Hannaford’s, in 
Dover, provides food from the deli and meat departments each week. Shaw’s Supermarket has also 
provided generous donations of food. We benefit greatly from Central School’s 100-day food drive 
and the USPS food drive each spring. In 2014, the pantry served 66 families per month representing 
2,148 people (1,272 adults, 756 youth and 120 seniors). Pantry volunteers come from throughout the 
community and most are affiliated with one or more of these organizations: First Baptist Church, Free 
Baptist Church, Our Lady of the Angels Parish, First Parish Federated Church, Rye Bethany Church, 
the Bible Speaks and the South Berwick Rotary. The Food Pantry is open Thursdays from 6 pm to 
7:30 pm and on the first and third Friday of the month from 10 am to 11:30 am. 
 
Hot Summer Nights filled the air with music and stories from talented local artists. Last season was 
phenomenal, with great Thursday evening weather and fantastic music and friends gathering. Local 
teens open the shows for professional musicians, each of them giving superb performances. As al-
ways, we thank each and every one of our sponsors for making these shows possible. 
  
The annual Home for the Holidays again brought the community downtown to celebrate the season 
and to support our local, independent retailers. The event has become a staple of the community’s 
holiday celebration in early December. The Women's Holiday Art Sale, drew shoppers up to the third 
floor of Town Hall, while carolers brought music to the streets below. Santa greeted children and eve-
ryone enjoyed crafts and great shopping. SoBo Central’s trademark scavenger hunt was back, enticing 
participants to all ends of Main Street. 
   
The Friends of Powderhouse Hill continued in 2014 to offer refreshments for skiers and sledders at 
Powderhouse Hill during the hours that the lift was open. The hill made some use of the snow-making 
equipment before winter set in full force. Families continued to come out for healthy, affordable local 
entertainment and exercise in the fresh winter air. 
  
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Amy Miller 
Secretary 
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Your Land Trust at Work 
  
Great Works Regional Land Trust provides conservation options for landowners in the six southern 
Maine towns of Eliot, South Berwick, Berwick, North Berwick, Wells and Ogunquit.  A member sup-
ported, non-profit organization, Great Works’ mission is to conserve the value of our area’s natural, his-
toric, agricultural, forestry, scenic and recreational resources. 
 
Bing Hawes and his wife M. L. Hannay signed a conservation easement with Great Works to protect 
their 13.2-acre property which features mature trees, vernal pools, and wetlands with 1,195 feet of front-
age on York Pond. Although this land is in Eliot, York Pond has been a focus area for Great Works for 
many years with over 561 acres protected through completion of eight different projects since 1995, with 
almost 350 acres located in South Berwick. 
 
Working with the Town of South Berwick and the Parent family, Great Works was able to purchase 10 
acres adjacent to an existing Great Works preserve that is located off of Route 91 . This has created a 50-
acre area protecting high quality vernal pools with great biodiversity. The property is frequented by 
Blandings and Spotted turtles, and is possibly home to the Ringed Bog Haunter dragonfly, which is 
found on nearby properties. 
 
We completed an easement on Rodier Road and along the Great Works River that was donated by John 
Demos and his family.  Although only under 5 acres, this easement protects water quality, maintains the 
fields for haying or farming, and provides scenic views while protecting the rural character of South Ber-
wick.  
 
Many thanks to Serve with Liberty volunteers who helped install signs and parking at the Kenyon Hill 
preserve on Ogunquit Road and the Godfrey Woods parcel on Waterside Lane. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Pat Robinson 
Great Works Regional Land Trust  
Board of Directors  
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Anderson, Eric & Ryan 4,783.43  
Bain, Bruce 2,211.45 ** 
Barr, Harvey J 789.19 * 
Bowden, Scott M 533.03  
Brinkman, James A & Trudy S 3,581.10  
Brookes, Robert 1,074.68  
Charles, Rebecca  C Trust 3,556.95  
Cheney, Hartley I Heirs (Eugene Cheney) 1,007.40  
Connors, Jennifer J 3,833.04 * 
Cormier Realty Trust (Kristen Legere Trustee) 2,948.03  
Dagan, Mary L & Healy, Patrick J 1,274.93 ** 
Daniels, James 204.73 * 
Donahue, Marie A Revocable Trust 3,957.15 ** 
Doran Trust of 2007 (Doran, John D & Michael J) 2.45 * 
Downing, Charles & Bonnie 6,326.54 * 
Duke, Shari 225.98 ** 
Dunnybrook Historical Foundation Inc 444.19 * 
Dwelley, Neal S 1,863.00  
Eastbrook Timber Company 1,350.68  
Eastbrook Timber Company 353.63  
Eastbrook Timber Company 217.35  
Eastbrook Timber Company 291.53  
Essex, Richard L 4,384.95 * 
Gale, Jay D & Vivienne C 7,205.33 * 
Goodwin, Jeannie M 916.03 * 
Goulet, Patricia A 3,870.90  
Gove, Manley C Sr 1,009.13  
Gove, Manley C   219.08  
Gove, Manley C Sr 662.40  
Gowen, G Edward Jr & Thomas C 1,198.01  
Holton, Carl J 3,225.75  
JBS Properties LLC 4.35 * 
JBS Properties LLC 1.43 * 
Jennings, Maria N 530.04 * 
Johnson, Lila C 4,231.05 * 
Joy, Michael W & Liane M 4,519.50  
Kamark Trust 840.08  
Kingsley, Edwin F III & Kathleen A 2,124.64  
Knox, Margaret J Family Trust (Frederick C Knox) 1,607.70 * 
Labella, Carol 3,172.28  
Landry, Reo J 1,969.95  
Lavigne, Leo R & Diane 5,447.02 ** 
Leach, Mark T 2,230.42 * 
Mahony, George D & Michael P 3,945.08 * 
Manville, Elliott H & Susan B 4,555.73  
McCarthy, Margaret R Heirs (James McCarthy) 2,321.85  
Michaud, Rebecca 2,589.23  
Murphy, Teresa M & James R 1,540.43 ** 
Mushorn, Marjorie 1,976.85  
Myers, Kevin 1,081.58  
Newsky, Sharon 3,577.65 ** 

Owner Unknown 186.30  
Owner Unknown 329.48  
Owner Unknown 346.73  
Owner Unknown 379.50  
Ramsdell Sand & Gravel 213.90 * 
Ramsdell Sand & Gravel 4,198.65 ** 
Randolph, James Patrick 52.55 * 
Richards, Michelle Roberts & Christopher D 4,567.80 * 
Robbins, Rhonda & Robert 2,074.01  
Sanborn, James E 3,544.88  
Smith, Forest B 1,769.85  
Stevens, Richard D & Catherine A 1,923.38  
Stevens, Richard D & Catherine A 1,031.55  
Stevens, Richard D & Catherine A 191.85  
Stevens, Richard D & Catherine A 1,928.55  
Stevens, Richard D & Catherine A 1,771.95  
Tays, Wayne S & Jacquelyn B 10.88 * 
Thompson, Evan E 130.99 * 
Walsh, Laurie A & Kurten, Stephanie F 2,530.58 * 
Wells Fargo Bank (c/o Burke, David) 2,059.65 * 
Weston, Keith R & Marjorie G 972.90 * 
Weston, Keith R & Marjorie G 1,138.50 * 
Whicker, Vernon L & Maria I 4,388.40  
White, Harold W Jr 409.78 * 
Will, Debbie L 2,494.35  
Wittner, Roger K & Marlene L 740.03 * 

   
Total $151,175.89  

2012/2013 Unpaid Real Estate Taxes   
Bowden, Scott 499.04 * 
Brookes, Robert 1,006.15 * 
Charles, Rebecca Trust 3,330.13 * 
Cheney, Hartley I (Eugene Cheney) 738.37 * 
Cormier Realty Trust; Kristen Legere Trustee 2,760.04 * 
Donahue, Marie Revocable Trust 1,852.40 * 
Downing, Charles & Bonnie 3,071.92 * 
Duke, Shari 153.36 * 
Dwelley, Neal S 1,744.20 * 
Eastbrook Timber Company 1,264.55 * 
Eastbrook Timber Company 331.08 * 
Eastbrook Timber Company 203.49 * 
Eastbrook Timber Company 272.94 * 
Gale, Jay D & Vivienne C 4,014.30 * 
Goulet, Patricia A 3,624.06 * 
Gove, Manley C Sr 620.16 * 
Gove, Manley C  205.11 * 
Gove, Manley C Sr 944.78 * 
Holton, Carl J 3,020.05 * 
Joy, Michael W & Liane M 2,048.96 * 
Kamark Trust 786.51 * 



 

 

Tax Collector  (continued) 

All taxes were outstanding as of June 30, 2014 
*  indicates paid in full after June 30, 2014 
** indicates partial payment made after June 30, 2014 
Payments posted through April 3, 2015 
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Abatements 

Owner Map/Lot Amount Reason 
Avery Family Trust 008/040 776.25 Wrong Grade 

Evans, Robert &   
Marla 021/009 431.25 Condition 
    
TOTAL  $1,207.50  

2013/2014 Abatements 

2012/2013 Unpaid Real Estate Taxes (Cont)   
Labella, Carol 1,819.32 * 
Mahony, George D & Michael P 1,846.75 * 
Manville, Elliott H & Susan B 4,265.22 * 
McCarthy, Margaret R Heirs 2,173.79 * 
Michaud, Rebecca 2,424.12 * 
Murphy, Teresa M & James R 165.14 * 
Myers, Kevin 1,012.61 * 
Newsky, Sharon 3,349.51 * 
Owner Unknown 355.30  
Owner Unknown 308.47  
Owner Unknown 174.42  
Owner Unknown 324.62  
Ramsdell Sand & Gravel 4,530.08 * 
Ramsdell Sand & Gravel 295.74 * 
Sanborn, James E 3,212.90 * 
Smith, Forest B 1,737.74 * 
Stevens, Richard D & Catherine A 1,800.73 * 
Stevens, Richard D & Catherine A 965.77 * 
Stevens, Richard D & Catherine A 1,805.57 * 
Stevens, Richard D & Catherine A 1,661.24 * 
Walsh, Laurie A & Kurten, Stephanie F 1,184.60 * 
Will, Debbie L 2,335.29 * 

   
Total $70,240.53  

2011/2012 Unpaid Real Estate Taxes   
Owner Unknown 341.00  
Owner Unknown 296.05  
Owner Unknown 167.40  
Owner Unknown 311.55  

   
Total $1,116.00  

   
2010/2011 Unpaid Real Estate Taxes   
Owner Unknown 332.20  
Owner Unknown 288.41  
Owner Unknown 163.08  
Owner Unknown 303.51  

   
Total $1,087.20  

   
2009/2010 Unpaid Real Estate Taxes   
Northern NE Telephone (Fairpoint) 4,468.80  
Owner Unknown 334.40  
Owner Unknown 290.32  
Owner Unknown 164.16  
Owner Unknown 305.52  

   
Total $5,563.20  

2013/2014 Unpaid Personal Property Taxes   
Abby Chic 150.08 * 
Bit 'O Green Landscaping (Shaun Baker) 129.38 * 
Bob's Trophies & Awards 184.58 * 
Early Bird 31.05 * 
Hair Force Family Salon 13.80  
Pepperland Café 871.13 * 
Reo's Barber Shop 27.60  

Sandra's Old Fashion Ice Cream (Charles R 101.72 * 
   

Total $1,509.34  
   

2012/2013 Unpaid Personal Property Taxes   
Bit 'O Green Landscaping (Shaun Baker) 121.13 * 
Early Bird (Penny Morgan) 29.07 * 
Pepperland Café 815.58 * 
Stained Images Glass Studio (Katherine Adams
-Gray) 21.00 * 

   
Total $986.78  

   
2011/2012 Unpaid Personal Property Taxes   
Bit 'O Green Landscaping (Shaun Baker) 116.25 * 
Early Bird (Penny Morgan) 1.14 * 

   
Total $117.39  

   
2010/2011 Unpaid Personal Property Taxes   
Bit 'O Green Landscaping (Shaun Baker) 113.25 * 

   
Total $113.25  



 

 

  

 
 

Financial Audit Report 
Year Ended 

June 30, 2014 

 
 
 
 

Smith & Associates, CPAs 
Yarmouth, Maine 
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Fiscal Year 2016 
Town Warrant 

 
 

Town Meeting 
Tuesday, May 19, 2015 

Check-in: 6:00  p.m. 
Meeting Begins: 6:30 p.m. 

 
Richard P. Gagnon  

Assembly Hall 
Town Hall 
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Members of the 126th Legislature 

    District 6     District 2 
State Representatives: Mark W. Eves     Roberta B. Beavers 
    Speaker of the House    72 Woodland Hills 
    29 Acorn Lane     South Berwick, ME  03908   
    North Berwick, ME  03906   748-3432    
    287-1300      287-1400 
    Mark.Eves@legislature.maine.gov                Bobbi.Beavers@legislature.maine.gov 
                                                           
 
Legislative Address:  House of Representatives    Website: www.maine.gov/legis/house/ 
    2 State House Station  
    Augusta, ME  04333-0002 
 
Capitol Telephone:  1-800-423-2900 (Year round toll free House of Representatives Message Center) 
    287-4469-TTY 
     
    District 35       
State Senator:   Dawn Hill       
    PO Box 701       
    Cape Neddick, ME  03902     
    337-3689      
    Dawn.Hill@legislature.maine.gov   Website: www.maine.gov/legis/senate/ 
 
Legislative Address:  Senate Office 
    3 State House Station 
    Augusta, ME  04333-0003 
      
Capitol Telephone:  1-800-423-6900  (Year round toll free Senate Message Center) 
    287-1583-TTY   

Maine Congressional Delegation 

United States Congress: 
 
Representative Chellie Pingree-D (1st District)   
2162 Rayburn House Office Building   County Office:  2 Portland Fish Pier, Suite 304 
Washington, DC  20515        Portland, ME  04101 
202-225-6116         774-5019 
202-225-5590-fax        871-0720-fax 
www.pingree.house.gov        888-862-6500-toll free 
 
United States Senate: 
 
Senator Susan M. Collins-R     
413 Dirksen Senate Office Building    County Office:  160 Main Street 
Washington, DC 20510        Biddeford, ME  04005 
202-224-2523         283-1101 
202-224-2693-fax        283-4054-fax 
www.collins.senate.gov 
 
Senator Angus King-I      
359 Dirksen Senate Office Building    County Office:  383 US Route 1, Suite 1-C 
Washington, DC  20510        Scarborough, ME  04074 
202-224-5344         883-1588 
202-224-1946-fax        883-1733-fax 
www.king.senate.gov        800-432-1599-toll free 



 

 

TOWN MEETING 
Tuesday, May 19, 2015- 6:00 pm check-in 

Richard P. Gagnon Assembly Hall  
Town Hall—180 Main Street 

Handicap Accessible 

EMERGENCY 
Dial: 911 

 
All Emergencies: Police, Fire, Ambulance 

All Exchanges: 384, 748, & 676 
 

DEPARTMENTS 
 

Town Office    384-3300 
Town Office Fax   384-3303 
Fire Department (Business line)  384-2731 
Police Department (Business line) 384-2254 
Public Library    384-3308 
Recreation Department   384-3306 
Senior Center    384-3310 
Social Services    384-3300 
Transfer Station    384-3309 
 

OTHER TOWN SERVICES 
 

Post Office    384-2780 
Rescue (Business line)   384-2300 
Sewer District Office   384-2760 
Sewer Treatment Plant   384-0091 
Water District Office   384-2257 

LOCAL WEB ADDRESSES 
 

Municipal  
 www.southberwickmaine.org 

 
Public Library  

 www.southberwicklibrary.org 
 

Rescue  
 www.yorkambulance.com 

 
MSAD #35 (All schools) 

www.rsu35.org 
 

State of Maine 
www.maine.gov 

TOWN HALL 
180 Main Street 

 
Town Manager & Finance 

Monday-Friday from 9:00 am to 5:00 pm 
 

Town Clerk’s Office 
Licensing and Registrations 

 
Monday & Tuesday: 9:00 am to 4:00 pm 

Thursday: 9:00 am to 6:00 pm 
Friday: 9:00 am to 1:00 pm 

Closed on Wednesday 
 

Assessing Office 
Monday & Thursday: 8:00 am to 4:00 pm 

Friday: 7:00 am to 3:00 pm 
 

Code Enforcement/Planning Office 
Monday, Tuesday, & Friday: 8:00 am to 4:00 pm 

 
PUBLIC LIBRARY 

27 Young Street 
 

Tuesday & Thursday: 10:00 am to 5:00 pm 
Wednesday: 2:00 pm to 9:00 pm 

Friday: 1:00 pm to 5:00 pm  
Saturday: 9:00 am to 12:45 pm 

 
COMMUNITY CENTER 

70 Norton Street 
 

Recreation Department 
Monday - Friday: 8:30 am to 4:30 pm 

Senior Center 
Monday - Friday: 8:30 am to 4:30 pm 

 
TRANSFER STATION 

Agamenticus Road 
 

Wednesday: 7:00 am to 6:00 pm 
Saturday: 7:00 am to 6:00 pm 

Sunday: 7:00 am to Noon 
Printed by: Xpress Copy of Portland, ME 

COMMUNITY PHONE NUMBERS TOWN OPERATING HOURS 
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